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At mealtimes, or out on the grounds, guests come 
up to me and share Ranch ideas.  They might ask 
if we have thought about bringing a certain speaker 
for a seminar, or suggest ways to make the Ranch 
more usable. When guests bring up ideas it is a great 
experience for me. Being at the Ranch may have 
brought a new awareness to them, and they want 
others to share similar experiences. Asking “What If” 
means people are thinking about the possibilities. 

In the last two Ranch newsletters, I’ve written about 
the Master Plan that the Ranch is now creating.  
With the help of landscape architect and planner 
Jane Marx, the Master Plan is developing a shared, 
updated vision for the future of the Ranch.  Grounded 
in conserving what people love about the Ranch, 
and in caring for the place and the land, a sense of 
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About once a week, a grizzled old terrier comes 
ambling up the driveway. He’s got a slight limp and 
is a bit wary of the people around the Ranch. Lucky, 
the camp dog, who is typically pretty indifferent to 
people, as well as to most everything else that is going 
on around her, always greets Lobo with an excited 
bark and tail wag. They do a playful dance for a few 
moments, and then Lobo goes on his way. He always 
seems to have a bit more spring in his step after these 
encounters.

When I see Lucky’s reaction to Lobo, I am reminded 
of what is at the heart of our efforts here: hospitality. 
Henri Nouwen writes, “Hospitality means primarily 
the creation of free space where the stranger can 
enter and become a friend…. Hospitality is not to 
change people, but to offer them space where change 
can take place.” We understand this at the Ranch and 
are continuously reviewing our efforts to make sure 
visitors feel welcomed and cared for, and that we are 
ready to offer a clean comfortable room, and a well-
cooked meal.

by Jack Dowling, Operations Directorby Sean Swift, Executive Director

Lucky and Lobo greet each other

A guest greets the day on a sunny April morning
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“What If” is also part of the planning. The plan is 
comprehensive. As no previous plan has done, it 
considers all 360 acres of the Ranch. Work on the 
plan is progressing well, and it will be completed this 
year.  

Areas of the Ranch that need improvement, to 
address accessibility, ease of guest arrival, and 
maximizing usable space, have been identified. 
Solutions are being researched and designed with 
function and aesthetics in mind. Opportunities 
for enriching the guest experience, such as new 
paths, garden programs, a memorial garden for 
remembering loved ones, or helping staff better serve, 
are being studied and designed. Things that we might 
do to serve a larger purpose, such as make the Ranch 
more efficient and sustainable with additional solar 
power generation, rainwater catchment, or land 
stewardship are being examined. Cost estimates 
are being compiled in order to weigh resources and 
benefits.  

Work on the facilities, grounds and land are 
ongoing here. The plan will answer questions that the 
staff must know in order to provide good stewardship 
and improve hospitality. So, this plan will be a daily 
guide to the staff and the Board of Directors over 
time, as well as be a resource for interested guests.

Please visit the Ranch website and take a look 
at the Master Plan information there.  Share your 
thoughts with us. The plan is critical to conserving 
the things we cherish about the Ranch, and 
transforming “What If” into actual benefits for 
current and future generations to enjoy. 

Master Planning, continued from page 1

Hospitality is more than something we are 
giving away. We have the opportunity in this 
space we have created to experience change in 
ourselves, especially through our interactions 
with the many people who come here. St. 
Paul in his letter to the Hebrews urges his 
readers, “Be not forgetful to entertain strangers: 
for thereby some have entertained angels 
unawares.” 

I have found over the years that guests will 
ask a lot of the same questions and make many 
of the same observations about the Ranch. It is 
easy to just be ready with the usual answers, 
which typically satisfy their need. However, 
when I have been mindful of my hospitality, 
when I have made not just a space at the 
Ranch, but have opened myself as well, I enjoy a 
connection that is much more meaningful, and I 
find that I have been enriched.

At the Annual Forum of The Bishop’s Ranch 
Acorn Society, Kate Munger, founder of the 
Threshold Choir, shared a short song with these 
words:

So many angels all around me
So many angels, it’s you I see
So many angels gathered around
So many angels, it’s you I found 
I have the privilege of being in a place that is 

constantly being visited by angels disguised as 
strangers. I pray that I may always be mindful 
to offer the hospitality necessary for the angel to 
be revealed. 

Lucky and Lobo, continued from page 1

Camp Wilson
Ranch friend and advocate 

George Campbell Wilson, 
Jr. passed away at home 
on September 15, 2015, 
with his family around 
him. A lifelong thinker and 
seeker, Camp was a Jungian 
psychoanalyst, a gardener, 
and worshipped weekly at the 
Chapel of St. George for many 

years. He served on the Ranch Board of Directors 
and fiercely looked out for the interests of the staff 
and the natural world surrounding the Ranch. 
We will miss Camp, and he is remembered often. 
A memorial was held in the Swing Hospitality 
Pavilion, a gathering place that he helped to make 
into a reality.

Sam Parke 
Longtime Ranch friend 

Samuel Williams Parke, Jr. 
passed away in March. A 
true gentleman, Sam brought 
friends and family to enjoy 
the Ranch, believed in its 
mission, and looked for ways 
to help the Ranch serve 
future generations. A lifelong 
Episcopalian originally from 

Philadelphia, Sam welcomed the Quaker influences 
that the Ranch has embraced over the years. 

For Those Who Are Missing



	 Page 3 Coming Home

Campers cross Griffin Creek on redwood log bridge

Summer at The Bishop’s Ranch is fast 
approaching! This year’s theme is “The River of 
Life,” and we are already brainstorming water-
related songs, activities, and Bible verses to include 
in our program. This marks the beginning of a 
four-year camp cycle with one of the elements 
serving as an anchor each year for our community 
togetherness – beginning with water and moving 
onto wind, earth, and fire in subsequent summers. 
Lyrics such as “I’ve got a river of life flowing out of 
me” or a childhood song I knew, “The river of God 
keeps my feet a dancing,” often enter my mind 
when I think about the summer ahead. Since 
moving to California from Massachusetts just over 
one year ago, I have come to see water in a new 
light. Living in New England meant that water 
was constant, whether April showers, summer 
thunderstorms, freezing November rain, or winter 
snow. I came with the attitude that warm sunshine 
is an amazing rarity and rain is an everyday piece of 
life. Living here has been teaching me to celebrate 
cold rain and find joy in the clouds. Sunshine 
is now everyday, whereas water is the amazing 
rarity here in California. Meanwhile, water exists 
in awe-inspiring and powerful places, such as the 
great wide Pacific Ocean, white water rivers, and 
blue safe-haven lakes among the dry hills in the 
summer. I am excited – we are all excited – to dive 
into this theme in more depth throughout our camp 
programs this summer at The Bishop’s Ranch. We 
hope you can join!

Continuing with last summer’s momentum, 
we have seven full weeks planned with one staff 
training week and six one-week camp programs 
to anticipate. We will continue partnering with the 
Healdsburg School District to facilitate an afternoon 
day camp at the Ranch for elementary students 
who are also engaged in an accelerated English 
summer program at school. Following that week 
of day camp, The Bishop’s Ranch will start our 

camp season with the all-ages-welcome programs 
of Family Camp and Generations, then transition 
to our youth BREAD programs (Bible Recreation 
Exploration Adventure Discovery). Our BREAD 
camp cycle begins with BREAD–Explorers with high 
school students, followed by BREAD–Discoverers 
for campers entering grades 4-6. Our summer 
camp season closes with BREAD–Adventurers for 
campers entering grades 7-9. 

Our website provides more information about 
the upcoming summer camp program, with 
opportunities for every age. We especially hope to 
welcome a new group of campers to The Bishop’s 
Ranch this summer in our youngest camp, for 
those who will be entering 4th, 5th, and 6th 
grades. Please spread the word to families in your 
communities who are looking for an enriching, 
nurturing, fun-filled camp experience.  Thank you 
for being an ambassador for the Ranch’s summer 
camp sessions. We are all very excited for the 
upcoming camp season. Staff members have been 
hired and energy is building. We hope to see you 
here soon!

The River of Life: Summer Camp 2016 by Ardath Dixon, Camp Director
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Our summer programs are a great place to discover 
community, spirituality, and healthy fun. All of our camps 
provide the space for self-discovery, community building, 
holistic development, and fun play. 

Intergenerational Camps 
•Family Camp: Sunday, June 26 – Saturday, July 2
•Generations Camp: Sunday, July 3 – Saturday, July 9

BREAD Camps
Bible Recreation Exploration Adventure Discovery
•BREAD–Explorers: Sunday, July 10 – Saturday, July 16
  Campers entering 10th grade – just graduated
•BREAD–Discoverers: Monday, July 18 – Saturday, July 23
  Campers entering 4th – 6th grades
•BREAD–Adventurers: Sunday, July 24 – Saturday, July 30
  Campers entering 7th – 9th grades

Register online TODAY to reserve your spot.
http://www.bishopsranch.org/?p=372 

Summer Camp Schedule
Come Join the Fun!

Why Meatless Mondays Are Good for the Ranch & the Planet by Lisa Thorpe

The Bishop’s Ranch community, like thousands 
of people and hundreds of schools and other 
institutions, are going meatless on Mondays. 
Just like reducing personal energy by driving 
less and turning off lights, skipping meat once a 
week can make an important difference in carbon 
emissions if everyone does it. By itself, eating 
less (or no) meat won’t stop climate change or 
eliminate environmental damage, but it is very 
important for improving personal health and 
reducing our collective environmental footprints.  

The Meatless Monday Movement was launched 
in 2003 as an initiative of the non-profit Center 
for a Livable Future (CLF) in collaboration with 
the Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public 
Health. The organization’s mission is to reduce 
meat consumption by 15% for our personal 
health and the health of the planet.  Here are 

some statistics from the Environmental Working 
Group’s website that help illustrate why eating less 
meat can slow climate change: 

 Over a year:
• If you eat one less burger a week, it’s like taking 
  your car off the road for 320 miles or line-drying 
  your clothes half of the time. 
• If your four-person family skips meat and cheese 
  one day a week, it’s like taking your car off 
  the road for five weeks – or reducing each family 
  member’s daily shower by three minutes. 
• If your four-person family skips eating steak once 
  a week, it’s like taking your car off the road for 
  nearly three months. 
• If everyone in the U.S. ate no meat or cheese just 
  one day a week for a year, it would be like not 
  driving 91 billion miles – or taking 7.6 million cars 
  off the road that year.
By cutting meat out of our diets once a week we 

can reduce global warming right from the dinner 
table. With education in mind and a sincere concern 
for the health of our guests and our environment, 
The Bishop’s Ranch is now participating in Meatless 
Mondays. We guarantee that our Meatless Monday 
meals are just as delicious and satisfying as all 
the meals served at The Bishop’s Ranch refectory! 
Information for this article was gleaned from http://
www.ewg.org/ and http://www.meatlessmonday.
com/. Follow these links to dig deeper into this 
important topic.

Find this Shiitake Mushroom Ragout recipe on the back page 
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Coming Home
A newsletter about life at 
The Bishop’s Ranch,
a retreat and conference center 
for all ages.

Send correspondence and 
address corrections to:
The Bishop’s Ranch
Coming Home
5297 Westside Road
Healdsburg, CA 95448
Tel. 707.433.2440
Fax. 707.433.3431
email: info@bishopsranch.org
www.bishopsranch.org

The Bishop’s Ranch Staff

Executive Director
Sean Swift

Office
Cacilia Dale
Jack Dowling
Sarah McGowan
Shannon Reilly
Angelina Sales
Caroline Draper Swift

Programs
Ardath Dixon
The Rev. Patricia Moore
Lisa Thorpe

Facilities and Land
Jack (Cass) Grimes
Aaron Jefferson
Matthew Kissmann 
Al Petrie
Johncaleb Sarsfield

Housekeeping
Mari González 
Josefina Lopez 
Megan McAllister
Leticia Padilla
Sierra Rea 
Carolina Sandoval
Adriana Villafuerte

Kitchen
Rosalva Nuno Aguirre
Kara Briggs 
Concepcion Conde 
Kandie Faurot 
Miguel Gutierrez 
Dominic Marsden
Robin Miller 
Pedro Morales 
Eleanor Nichols
Robert Olsen 
Berta Villagomez

Not unlike the well-appointed flora 
and fauna of The Bishop Ranch 
lands, The Revs. Richard Schaper and 
Anita Ostrom first established roots 
at the Ranch in 1996 at the Grace 
Cathedral Family Retreat, back when 
their daughter Ava was seven years 
old. After that, Ava attended Choral 
Camp for a number of years, and the 
family returned again regularly when 
they moved to Marin County in 1999 
and began attending parish retreats 
with St. Stephen’s, Belvedere. Richard 
worked as Gift Planning Officer for 
the Diocese of California for 14 years, 
with two different Bishops, before 
retiring in 2013. Anita, a practicing 
psychotherapist and family counselor, 
helped lead parish retreats and found 
that the Ranch was an excellent 
resource for communities, as well as 
an enriching place for private retreat at 
other times.

Richard noted that for their family, 
the Ranch became a good place to get 
away from their home routine. Their 
family is able to vacation and relax 
in a place of great natural beauty 
with a welcoming, open staff, which 
makes visiting the Ranch a pleasure. 
The food in the dining hall is a “joyful 
experience.”

Both Richard and Anita love 
the Chapel of St. George, and 
they particularly appreciate the 
craftsmanship of the beautiful stained 
glass windows. Anita is also fond of 
visiting the outdoor labyrinth next to 
the Ranch House. She said the best 

Growing a Legacy at The Bishop’s Ranch 

experiences of the Ranch are “a 
cumulative effect of all the community 
and individual retreats she has had 
over the years.” 

Throughout the past 20 years, their 
family has grown and evolved (their 
daughter Ava is now 27 years old 
and a professional event planner in 
San Francisco). As their family has 
matured, so has their relationship 
to the Ranch. Richard has taken the 
initiative of including the Ranch in 
their estate plans so that The Bishop’s 
Ranch will be a place available for 
future generations to come.

Richard finds many things about 
the ministry at The Bishop’s Ranch 
striking, including the Gina’s Orchard 
Watershed Education Program. 
During the program, elementary 
school-aged children hike together 
in the woods and undeveloped areas 
of the property. They study the 
watershed and how it relates to a 
larger ecosystem in the Russian River 
Valley. During the program they are 
asked to quietly take turns walking a 
small section of trail on their own and 
making note of what they experience. 
For some children, this is the first 
time they have ever been alone in 
nature.

Richard remembers bringing the 
late Liz Colton, a longtime Ranch 
supporter, to the William and Mary 
Swing Hospitality Pavilion one 
afternoon and seeing her exclaim 
with admiration over the design and 
construction of the building to which 
she made such a stunning lead gift. 
Richard was also privileged to visit 
the Ranch with Frances Lana on 
several occasions to see the pavilion, 
and to also spread Frances’ ashes 
under a favored oak tree. Richard and 
Anita are humbled and inspired to 
be among the Legacy Circle members 
whose generosity will sustain the 
Ranch far into the future.

from the Advancement Office

Richard Schaper and Anita Ostrom
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  The Bishop’s Ranch 

Board of Directors

Chair of the Board, 
The Rt. Rev. Marc 
    Handley Andrus 
    Diocese of California
  

President, 
Susan Pierpoint
    St. John’s, Oakland
 

Vice President, 
Michael Helms
    St. John’s, Oakland
  

Secretary, 
Jack Klemeyer
    St. Luke’s, San Francisco

Treasurer,
James Forsyth
    Diocese of California

Kathleen “Kat” Anderson
    St. Mary the Virgin, 
    San Francisco
Lloyd W. Aubry
    St. Paul’s, Burlingame 
Philip T. Brochard,
    All Souls Parish,    
    Berkeley
James Carter 
    St. Francis, 
    San Francisco
Dorothy “Dee Dee” Dickey
    Trinity Church, 
    Menlo Park
Janelle Allen Fazackerley
    St. John’s Episcopal,   
    Ross
Hale Foote
    Christ Episcopal  
    Church, Alameda
Judy Harris
    Church of the  
    Epiphany, San Carlos
Philip Jelley
    St. Stephen’s, Orinda
Lauren P. McCombs
    Church of the 
    Epiphany, San Carlos
Theresa A. Nagle
    Church of the 
    Resurrection, 
    Pleasant Hill
Thomas H. Power
    St. Paul’s Church,  
    Burlingame
Richard L. Schaper
    St. Stephen’s Church,  
    Belvedere
Sean Swift
    Executive Director 
    The Bishop’s Ranch
Dewey Watson
    St. John’s, Oakland

Anonymous (2)
Sandra J. Ahn, AHC
Kathleen “Kat” Anderson*
Gloria Bayne*
The Rev. Canon Sally G. Bingham*
Bonnie K. Bishop
Kay E. Bishop*
Carl K. Cheney
Mary Jane Chetelat
David G. Cockerton*
Liza Colton* †
Earl † and Helen Connolley
Margery Crawford* †
Jacqueline S. Daley *
Judy and Bob Davis *
Joan Dedo *
The Rev. Dr. Sir Thomas W. Devereaux *
Dennis and Phyllis Edmondson *
Jim and Janelle Fazackerley
The Rev. John and Nancy Gallagher
Neysa Carpenter Garrett
Nancy and Max Grandfield
Jack and Jan Grimes
The Rev. Stacey Grossman *
Fred Hansen and Lauran Pifke *
Nigel and Jane Heath *
Elizabeth A. Hook
Father Vern Jones *
Mary S. Kimball †
Lyn and Don Klein *

John Koch
Frances A. Lana* †
The Rev. Dr. Joseph A. Lane and 
    Jay E. Framson, Esq.
Henry and Carole Jan Lee
Robert N. Lowry* †
Nancy Markell*
Sarah E. McGowan*
W. Lynn McLaughlin and David Webb*
Patricia E. Moore
Peter J. Musto*
Betty Nolen*
Anita Ostrom and Richard Schaper*
Don Pendleton*
Craig Perlov and Dee Dee Dickey
Eleanor Haynes Prugh*
Caroline De Catur Putnam*
The Rev. Elaine and Art Reichert
Ray Riess*
Joy Robinson in memory of Morton 
    and Emilie Robinson*
Jane G. Schubert
Mark and Sheri Sweeney*
Janet and Richard Tarlov
The Rev. Dr. Fran Toy and 
     Mr. Arthur C. Toy*
Marisha and Paul † Zeffer*

* Founding Legacy Circle Members
† Deceased Legacy Circle Members

Storm clouds rolling across the sky 

You, too, may wish to leave a lasting legacy and remember 
The Bishop’s Ranch in your will or estate plan. Contact the 
Advancement Office at 707.433.2440 x105 or visit http://
www.bishopsranch.org/support-us/the-legacy-circle/ for 
additional information. New members will be inducted into the 
Legacy Circle during the Acorn Society Annual Forum on the 
weekend of June 3-5, 2016.
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The River of Life: Abundance Flows Through Generosity

Switch to the electronic version of the newsletter and 
green up your mailbox. More than 3,000 people in the 
Ranch community are now receiving our electronic 
newsletter. Of course, this saves paper and other 
resources, but in addition it also benefits recipients of 
the digital version since they can enjoy full color photos 
and links to information in their paperless newsletters. 
The Ranch is fully committed to reducing the amount of 
printed material it produces. Won’t you please join in this 
eco-friendly initiative, and provide us with your name, 
address and email at info@bishopsranch.org? Thank you!

If you no longer wish to be on our mailing list, or want 
to update your contact information, please email info@
bishopsranch.org with details of your desired updates.

Save Paper, Get Color
• Electric golf cart
• Front load HE washer &  
   dryer
• Sheets, twin or double, 
   new or in excellent 
   condition
• Towels and washcloths, 
   new or in excellent 
   condition
• Sliding compound mitre 
   saw

The Bishop’s Ranch Wish List

A monetary or in-kind gift for an item on the wish list helps 
Ranch guests have a more comfortable and productive stay, 
and helps the Ranch staff improve services to guests.

• Utility trailer
• Digital water tester
• Microscopes for field 
   biology
• Self-propelled push 
   mower
• Vehicles in good working 
   order:  Mini van, 9 
   passenger type
• Pepper mill
• Electric spice grinder

There are many kinds of generosity: a smile 
or nod from a stranger, a gesture of assistance, 
time to listen to a friend, a story shared, an arm 
of support, a bandage gently placed on a scraped 
knee, a clearing of table dishes, an invitation to 
join a camp fire, a silence in the Chapel, a thanks 
for assistance, an appreciation of the beauty of 
a rainbow, financial aid, trash pick up, a song, a 
laugh, a piece of advice, children’s play, pausing 
to enjoy the sunrise or sunset, uncomplicated 
moments, and giving someone the benefit of the 
doubt, to name a few.  

Generosity may be a relative thing. What one 
person thinks of as generous may not seem so to 
another. To be generous is to be noble-minded, 
magnanimous, willing to give or share, unselfish, 
large and ample. Have you experienced or 
witnessed generosity lately?

The Ranch tries to offer hospitality generously. 

It strives for a balance between simplicity and 
comfort, allowing people the time and space they 
need to realize what is possible for a community 
or for his/herself.  Over the years, the Ranch 
has grown into an institution of the Diocese of 
California with many loyal supporters. Among 
those supporters are members of the Legacy 
Circle (see page 4), who have included the Ranch 
in their estate plans so that the renewal they 
experience while at The Bishop’s Ranch today will 
also be available to future generations of campers, 
churches, nonprofit organizations and individual 
guests.

Each year the Ranch has an Annual Fund 
campaign to help sustain the ongoing operating 
budget. The Annual Fund also provides essential 
support for the day-to-day ministry, covering what 
guest fees do not cover. In this way, guest fees 
are kept low, which allow for as many people as 
possible to visit who otherwise might not be able to 
enjoy The Bishop’s Ranch experience.  The Annual 
Fund addresses critical facilities and land repairs 
as well.

Would you consider sharing some of your 
abundance with the Ranch this year by supporting 
the Annual Fund? The goal the board set this year 
is to raise $200,000 from at least 530 households 
to balance the operating budget. To date, $73,586 
has been raised from 114 households. Every gift of 
any size is important and welcome.

For more information about The Bishop’s Ranch 
Annual Fund or to make a donation online with 
a credit card, visit http://www.bishopsranch.
org/support-us/annual-fund/ or use the gift 
envelope provided inside this newsletter. Contact 
the Advancement Office anytime by calling 
707.433.2440 x105.

from the Advancement Office
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Recipes from The Bishop’s Ranch Kitchen

Shiitake Mushroom Ragout
This goes well with mashed potatoes or soft polenta. 

If fresh shiitake mushrooms are not available, 
substitute another wild mushroom or simply use more 
domestic, white button mushrooms.

4 dry shiitake mushrooms
3 tablespoons olive oil
1 large onion, finely chopped, approximately 2 cups
4 garlic cloves, minced
1 teaspoon chopped fresh rosemary or ½ tsp. dried
1 pound white button or cremini mushrooms, 
  thinly sliced
1/2 pound fresh shiitake mushrooms, thinly sliced
1 tablespoon tomato paste
1 cup dry red wine
1 tablespoon cornstarch
1 1/3 cups cold vegetable stock or water
2 teaspoons Worcestershire sauce
Salt
Fresh ground pepper

Pour a small amount of boiling water over the 
dried mushrooms and set aside to soak. After 20 
minutes, drain them and add liquid to the stock. 
Remove the mushrooms’ tough stems and finely 
chop the rest of the mushrooms. Set them aside 
until needed. 

Heat the oil in a large skillet and sauté the onion, 
garlic and rosemary over medium heat until the 
onion is translucent and softened. Add the fresh 
mushrooms and a sprinkling of salt and cook, 
stirring, for about 10 minutes or until most of 
the mushroom liquid has evaporated. Stir in the 
reconstituted dried mushrooms, the tomato paste, 
and the wine, simmer until most of the liquid has 
evaporated. 

In a small bowl, whisk the cornstarch into 
stock or water. When dissolved, add the liquid, 
cornstarch mixture, and the Worcestershire sauce 
to the onion and mushroom mixture and bring to 
a boil, stirring. Simmer the ragout for 2-4 minutes 
and season with salt and pepper to taste.

Makes 4-6 servings
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Gifts Given to The Bishop’s Ranch in Honor, Memory or Thanksgiving

Lloyd and Margaret Aubry in memory 
of Jeptha Alan Wade, Jr.

The Rev. Anne Cox Bailey and 
	 Mr. Henry Mayberry Bailey III in 

honor of the people of St. Luke’s, 
Walnut Creek

Tom and Margie Bowman in gratitude 
for the Ranch staff

Joseph J. and Rosemary G. Campos in 
memory of Ed Markell

Mary Clare Chapman in memory of 
Camp Wilson

Mary Clare Chapman in memory of 
Paul Zeffer

The Very Rev. Thomas Chesterman	
in memory of Shirley Chesterman, 
Camp Nurse

Robert Cobb and Betty Moura in 
memory of John and Rex Weichhart

Melissa Counsell in honor of my father, 
Merlyn C. Counsell		

Rod and Deb Covington in memory of 
The Rev. Albert Colbourne

Michael and Heather Cruciano in 
memory of Rebecca Meshna

Edris Dade in memory of Floyd Dade
Anne Dauer in honor of Ed and 
	 Patti White
Jean B. Davis in memory of Paul Zeffer
The Rev. Scott and Kendace Denman 

in honor of Carol Booth’s birthday
Charles and Aida Di Fulvio in loving 

memory of Paul Zeffer
Alice Dingwall in memory of 
	 Bruce Dingwall
The Rev. Melanie Donahoe and 
	 Mr. Henry Tenenbaum in honor of 

The Rev. Lauren McCombs
Milton Enderlin and Victoria Travaglini 

in memory of Margaret H. Martin

Sallie Enderlin in memory of 
	 Gus Kriletich	
Sallie Enderlin in memory of 
	 Dorothy Margaret Enderlin	
Sallie Enderlin in memory of 
	 Margaret H. Martin
Mark and Jean Farmer in honor of 

Sean Swift, Caroline Draper Swift, 
Jack Dowling and Lisa Thorpe

Chip and Kay Filak in honor of 
	 Bill and Mary Swing
The Rev. Cn. David R. Forbes in honor 

of James T. Brown	
The Rev. and Mrs. Richard B. Ford 

in memory of George Campbell 
Wilson	

The Rev. and Mrs. Richard B. Ford in 
memory of Paul Zeffer

Cynthia Galt in memory of William 
Craig Galt and Betty Lou

 	 Branch Galt
The Very Rev. Philip A. and Jean 

Getchell in thanksgiving for The Rev. 
Henry Bayne’s ministry to the deaf  
Thomas and Nancy Gille in honor of 
Jan and Jack Grimes

Ruth R. Harrington in memory of my 
son, Sean K. Harrington (1955-2015)

Marv and Nancy Hiles in memory of 
George Campbell Wilson, Jr.

Gina Hodgson in thanksgiving for the 
beauty of The Bishop’s Ranch

Susan Ivancic in memory of John 
	 and Evelyn McGuire
Ross and Dorothy Laverty in memory 

of Jean Hadfield		
Bob Loshuertos in honor of Sean Swift
Ann Lowry and John Perez in memory 

of Mary D. and Robert N. Lowry

Lewis Maldonado in memory of 
Fernando Maldonado

Chris Markell	 in memory of 
	 Edward Markell and Anne Markell
Alice Macondray in memory of 
	 Mary S. Kimball
John and Marcia McCarley in honor of  

The Rev. Pat Moore
Daniel Meyers in honor of J. Shepard 

Skiff and to honor the memory of his 
good friend Jeff Geffine

Sherri Morgan in memory of 
	 Serin Eggling	
Gregg and Lisa Napoli in memory of 

Ede Zollman	
Betty S. Nolen	  in honor of 
	 The Rev. Michael Arase-Barham
Kathleen A. Murray and Arthur 

Perkins in loving memory of 
	 Anne Murray Ladd
Ragan Phillips and Phyllis Theroux	

in honor of Marv and Nancy Hiles’ 
presence in the Ranch community 

Sally Shea Potts in honor of Gina 
Hodgson

Connie and Frank Prim in loving 
memory of Lori Anne Bond-Keech

Art and The Rev. Elaine Reichert in 
honor of 24 years of marriage 

David and Janet C. Saucer in memory 
of Paul Zeffer			 

The Sause Family in memory of 
	 David and Sam Sause
Jack Sawyer in memory of 
	 The Rev. Alan Watts
Joseph F. and June L. Schwartz in 

memory of Camp Wilson
Anne Scogin in memory of 
	 The Rev. Raymond B. Maloney
Barbara Seaton in memory of 
	 The Rev. Donald Seaton
Laurie Smith in thanksgiving for the 

sunrise at the chapel
Society of the Transfiguration in 

grateful memory of 
	 Elizabeth Matthews
Betty Walker in memory of
	  Donald Walker
Linda M. Waters in memory of 
	 Ruth Ereaux
Kay Wells in memory of George 
	 “Camp” Wilson
 Kay Wells in memory of 
	 Ron Wells
Gail Wilson in memory of 
	 George Campbell Wilson Jr.	
Jon and Elizabeth Worden in memory 

of Fr. Ray Maloney
 Marisha Zeffer in memory of 
	 Fr. Ray Maloney

The Chapel of St. George at dusk
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Sandra J. Ahn
Patricia Ajemian		
The Rev. Harry R. Allagree	
The Rev. Susan Allison-Hatch	
Adolphus Andrews, Jr.		
Anonymous (35)			
Anne Archdeacon		
Pat Armstrong			 
Kayleen Asbo			 
Wade and Suzanne Aubry	
Ms. Ruth Baney
Sheryl A. Barden		
Barbara Barnett
Alan Beber	
Robert and Suzanne Bell	
Laurie Bennett
Chris Berardo 	
Liz Berg				 
The Rev. Davidson Bidwell-Waite and 

Mr. Edwin A. Waite	
The Rev. Cn. Sally Bingham
Jim and Anne Blanton		
Susan Blomberg		
Drs. Richard and Nancy Bohannon
Mrs. Corwin Booth
The Rev. Dr. Lynn E. Bowdish	
Jim and Lisa Breheney		
John and Jean Brennan		
The Rev. Philip T. Brochard and Ms. 

Sarah Oneto		
Amy and Mark Brokering	
June F. Browne			
Toby Bruce and Gabriela Strand Bruce
Ava Jean Brumbaum		
Mimi Bupp
The Rev. and Mrs. Skip Bushee	
Priscilla Camp			 
Myu Campbell			 
Colleen Cannon	

The Rev. Justin R. Cannon	
Walter and Kathy Capp		
Dick and Fran Carlson	
Jim and Bente Carter
Christian and Amy Cebrian	
Helena Chan			 
William and Florence Chang	
Mary Clare Chapman		
Mrs. W. Max Chapman		
Craig W. Cheevers		
Janet Chisholm			
Janis Wilcox Christiansen	
Janet Clark			 
Paul Cleveland and 
	 Deborah Lawson Cleveland	
Robert Cobb and Betty Moura	
David G. Cockerton		
Nancy Collins			 
Jane A. Cook			 
Joseph Corkery and Margaret Lukens
Erika Coughlan			
Andrew Cramer			
Jane Cramer		
Leslie Cresswell
Karen Creusere			
Lindsey Crittenden		
John Culp and Lise Solomon	
Michael and Mary Cuoio		
Marianne Daft		
David Dammuller and Jane Marx
Jim and Julia Davidson	
Mr. and Mrs. Robert W. Davis	
Kitty and Don de Brauwere	
Bruce and Lisa Deal
The Rev. and Mrs. Warren Debenham
Joan Dedo			 
The Rev. Scott L. Denman
Ethan and Hadley Dettmer	
Suzanne and Russ DeVore 
Pat Dicker			 
Wendy Dougherty		
Jack Dowling and Lisa Thorpe	
Charlene Downs		
Carol Driscoll			 
The Rev. Penelope T. Duckworth and 

Mr. Dennis Gordon	
Roderick and Lucia Dugliss	
Jane Dunbar			 
Kieren Dutcher			 
The Rev. Matthew R. 
	 Dutton-Gillett	
The Rev. Dr. John H. Eastwood and 

Judith A. Eastwood		
Dennis and Phyllis Edmondson	
Donna Ellis			 
Clay Englar
Andrea English and Thomas Whiteman 
Eleanor Errante and 
	 Bobbe Rockoff  	
Larry Espinosa			 
Lorraine Evans			 
The Rev. Richard G. Fabian	

Beva Farmer			 
Margaret C. Fay			
Richard and Judy Felton	
Robert and Ann Fletcher
Lora Jo Foo
Mr. Hale and The Rev. Beth Foote 
The Rev. and Mrs. Richard B. Ford
James Forsyth		
The Rev. Skip Fotch and Sheila Dutton
David and Deborah Frangquist	
Margaret G. Fuerst		
Ken Fuller	
Alexander and Jean Gansa	
Ron and Janet Giannini		
Gil and Karen Gleason
Laurie Glover			 
Fred Goff and Rebecca Wrangham
David and Sharon Green
The Rev. Jan Griffin		
Joan Griffin			 
The Rev. Elizabeth Grundy
Stanley D. Gwyn and 
	 Thomas W. Harshman		
Norman L. Hale	
William and Carolyn Hall	
Kathleen Hamill			
Fred Hansen and Lauran Pifke
Rob and Maryann Hardwicke	
Cynthia Harper		
Judy Harris and David Smith	
Paul R. Harris and Rev. Naomi 

Chamberlain-Harris	
Johanna Hart			 
Jo Ann Haseltine		
Brian and Tracy Haughton	
Nigel G. and Jane A. Heath	
Carol Held
The Rev. Richard E. Helmer	
Michael and Martha Helms
Phoebe L. Hendrix
John Hickson			 
Marv and Nancy Hiles		
Jim Hinch and Kate Flexer	
Gina Hodgson		
Anne Holly
Elizabeth A. Hook		
Maureen Horton		
John and Cynthia Howard
Nelson and Noreen Huey	
The Jackman-Pryer Family	
Randa Jacobs			 
Carol James
Linda D. James			
Joe and Marisa Jennings	
Mike and Louisa Jeworski	
Leonard W. Johnson 		
The Jones Family
John and Ellen Jones 		
The Ven. Dorothy K. Jones	
Joy B. Keele			 
Georgene Keeler	
Marti and Glen Kennedy	

Thank You for Gifts to the Ranch’s Annual Operations and Development!
Includes gifts and pledges to the: Annual Fund, Art Center, Chapel of St. George, Endowment Fund, Farm to Altar Table Wheat, 
Gina’s Orchard Watershed Environmental Education Program, Golf Cart, Partnership Fund for scholarship assistance, Pool 
Area Renovation and Landscape, Social Media boost, Tree House, and the William and Mary Swing Hospitality Pavilion Project.

Happy BREAD Discoverers



	 Page 11 Coming Home

Peter Kidder and Lynn Johnson	
Dan and Valerie King		
Jennifer and Andy Kitt		
Rima Kittner
Andrew Klein			 
Don and Lyn Klein
Jack and Carolyn Klemeyer	
Greg Klink			 
The Rev. James Knutsen	
Kuni Koga			 
Becky Kouts Blessing and Jeff 

Blessing Kouts		
Jim and Laura Kroger		
Susanne and Lyle La Faver
Mr. and Mrs. Santos Lam	
Linda Lancione
The Rev. Joseph A. Lane	
Demi Lathrop			 
Gary and Joan Lawrence	
Ron and Linda Leach
Henry H. and Carole Jan Lee	
Claudia A. Lewey		
Ms. Natalie Lloyd		
Ralph and Lynn Locher		
Jim and Carolyn Losee	
Robert D. Lowry
Susan Lucas	
Pat and Wolfgang Lusse		
Lily Ly				  
Noble Macfarlane		
Sandy and Christiana Macfarlane
Dale Madden			 
Kurt Malmgren and Lisette Dungan
Greer Malone			 
Lou Marines and Linda Jensen	
Mrs. Edward K. Markell		
Jack and Sue Marquis		
Candace and James Martin	
Phil Matthews			 
Joyce Max		
Kevan and Anne McCarten-Gibbs
Mr. and Mrs. Donald McCaw	
Lydia McCloskey
Tara McCulloch
The Rev. Matthew McDermott	
The Rev. Stephen McHale	
W. Lynn McLaughlin and 
	 David L. Webb	
Kim McLellan		
Karen McMahon		
Laddin M. Meairs		
Janet Messman	
John and Catherine Mihalik	
The Rev. Nancy Milholland and 
	 Susan Sutton			
Joan Minninger			
Michael and Elizabeth Mooney	
Jan Wellhausen Moore	
The Rev. Patricia Moore		
The Rev. Dr. Polly Moore		
Donn and Alda Morgan		
Joe and Mary Morganti		
Kate Munger and Cindy Smith	
Mr. Peter J. Musto		

These names reflect gifts or pledge payments received between July 1, 2015 and February 29, 2016. If you sent in a 
contribution during this time and your name is not here, we apologize. Please contact us to let us know. If we received a 
contribution after February 29, 2016, your name will appear in the next issue.

Raymond and Donna Dowling Muzzy
Michelle J. Nadalin		
Bill and Nancy Newmeyer	
Doug and Renee Nichols
Eleanor Joy Nichols	
Hans Nord and Joyce Harris-Nord
Mike and Martha North		
Katherine Nutting		
Robert Olsen			 
Karl Olson and Carolyn Johnston
The Revs. David Ota and 
	 Karen Swanson		
Joanne Paben			 
Sam and Mandy Parke
Johanna M. Patri		
Rosalind Patterson		
Gari Patton
Craig Perlov and 
	 Dorothy Dickey 	
Jocelyn Phelps			 
Siobhan Pickett	
Timothy and Alice Pidgeon	
Warren Pittman and Ayliffe 

Mumford	
Ms. Eve Plasse			 
Becky Plassmann and
	 Dorothy Leman	
Lilly Ann Popken		
Elizabeth Porter
Sally Potts			 
Anne Prescott			 
Mike and Laura Primus		
Ms. Eleanor Prugh	
Erik Puknys and Colleen Kavanagh
The Rev. and Mrs. Joe Pummill
Christopher and Caroline Putnam
Judi Putnam		
The Rev. Chris Rankin-Williams
Barbara Recchia		
Mary Rees			 
Laurie Reynolds
Ted and Shirley Ridgway	
Melissa Ridlon			 
Lynn Oldham Robinett and 
	 Ryan Robinett
The Rev. Betsy Rosen and 
	 Martin Rosen			
Jim and Cathy Rossner		
Byron and Patricia Rovegno	
Sara Ruffin
Christine Sacino
Fernando Sanabria and 
	 Bianca Márquez-Sanabria 	
Gregory Sage			 
The Rev. Joanne Sanders	
Barbara Sargent		
Charles and Susan Savage	
The Rev. Richard L. Schaper and 
	 The Rev. Anita Ostrom
Richard and Zoila Schoenbrun	
Jane G. Schubert		
Colleen D. Searle		
Ed and Jane Sebree		
Michael and Catherine Secour	

Beth Sherman			 
Sheila Cunningham Sims	
Edward and Wendy Sinek	
David and Susanna Singer	
Rev. Duane L. Sisson and 
	 Mr. Burt C. Kessler	
The Rev. Debra Low-Skinner	
Jan and Jerry Slaby
The Rev. Bruce R. Smith and 
	 Deb Smith 
Martha Smith			 
Carroll and Marilyn Smith
Kent and Cristina Smith		
Pete and Karen Smyth		
Elizabeth and Ned Soares	
Sandra Sommer			
Ed and Liz Specht		
John Stansbury and Rita Haronian
Roy and Margie Stehle		
Kathy and Chip Sterling		
Jan Stevens			 
Mr. Malcolm Stewart		
Jeff Strathmeyer and Patty Strickland
Marjorie Sun			 
James and Victoria Sutton	
Debbie and William Sweek
Sean Swift and 
	 Caroline Draper Swift	
The Rt. Rev. and Mrs. William E. 

Swing				 
Stewart Tabb	
Albert and Saori Tadakuma	
Richard and Janet Tarlov
Susan Taylor and Bob Fabry	   
Frances Thomas		
Dodd and Mary Thorpe		
Frances M. Tittmann		

Fiddler and harpist play and enjoy the 
view of Mt. St. Helena
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Thomas and Ancella Toldrian	
Bob and Roberta Tomkinson	
The Rev. Cn. Frances C. Tornquist 
	 and Mr. John Tornquist
Mr. Arthur C. and 
	 The Rev. Dr. Fran Toy		
The Revs. Jim amd Mary Trainor
Peggie M. Trei			 
Tom and Roxanna Trutner	
Carlene Valentine		
Paul von Stamwitz
Dr. Bernie and Linda Votteri	
Mr. and Mrs. Jerome Wagner	
Stephen and Cynthia Walker	
Rock and Marni Warner	
Alice P. Watson
Dewey and Susan Watson	
Mr. Herbert and the Rev. Jan  H. West
Richard S. Wheeler		
Mr. and Mrs. Ian M. White	
William C. Whiteside		
Alta Whitt	
Missc Wilbanks			
Mary E. Williams		
Jan Williams			 
Nancy Wilson		
Steven and Sally Winn		
Jane and Craig Wirth		
Brian Wittenkeller		
Douglas and Linda Wong	
Mary-Jane Wood		
Kelly Woodard			 
Loring and Beverly Wyllie
Dickson Yeager			 
Hildred Yost			 
The Rev. Shari Young		
Marisha Zeffer
Jack Ziegler and Mary Ann Ciavonne

Donations from Organizations
The Mervyn L. Brenner 
	 Foundation, Inc.
Christ Church, Alameda
Community Foundation Sonoma 

County
Edward Joseph Daly Foundation
Fidelity Charitable Gift Fund
The Beverly M. Folger Foundation
Mary S. Kimball Charitable Fund

Our Saviour, Mill Valley
Resurrection, Pleasant Hill	
The San Francisco Foundation 
	 Schwab Charitable Fund
St. Ambrose, Foster City
St. Anne’s, Fremont	
St. John’s, Oakland
St. John’s, Ross
St. Mark’s, Palo Alto
St. Timothy’s, Danville
Storm Castle Foundation	
Trinity Parish, Menlo Park 	
U.S. Bank Foundation Employee 

Matching Gift Program
Women’s Quest

Volunteers 
Sandra J. Ahn
Kat Anderson 		
Bart Bartosh and 
	 Tony Saponate	
Alan Beber	
Kay Bishop
Bishop’s Ranch 
	 Board of Directors	
Cyle Botelho
Bill Crisick		
Michael Defty 	
Jim and Janelle Fazackerley	
Rick Felton	
Patty Ford		
Marc Fredson		
Alan Gin
Jack and Jan Grimes
Stanley D. Gwyn		
Nigel G. and Jane A. Heath 
Dave Householder
Gary Jennings	
Joe and Marisa Jennings	
Ron Johnson	
Sister Pamela Clare Magers	
Major Alarm, Inc.	
James Martin		
Craig Palmer	
Christopher and Caroline Putnam
Wayne Rash	
Jim and Marilyn Riffel
Estela Roldan
Service Day volunteers  		

Sister Maggie Simpson	
Steven Trifone
Brian Wallace
Dalton Ward 
Jon Worden
Janis Yuen 

Donation of Real Goods
Eileen Ahvenainen, linens	
Anonymous, photograph, linens	
Bryce Austin, fresh produce	
Sydne Bortel, linens
Dan Dale, printer, fax and 
	 copier machine
Barbara Falconer Newhall, book 

“Wrestling With God: Stories of 
Doubt and Faith”	

David and Deborah Frangquist, 
linens	

Jo Ann Haseltine, linens	
Gina Hodgson, linens	
Carol James, vacuum cleaner
Jack and Carolyn Klemeyer, Volvo 

Station Wagon	
Sandy Mann, fresh produce and linens
W. Lynn McLaughlin and 
	 David L. Webb, fire alarm and fire 

suppression system supplies	
Anne Ware Meyer, library books	
All Souls Episcopal Parish Music 

Department, hymnal “Lift Every 
Voice and Sing II”	

Christopher and Caroline Putnam, 
linens	

Melissa Ridlon, electric teakettle and 
linens	

Jim and Marilyn Riffel, fire alarm 
system	

The Rev. Richard L. Schaper and 
	 The Rev. Anita Ostrom, quilt
Anne Scogin, poinsettia plants
Catherine Secour, photo cards	
Richard and Janet Tarlov, plastic food 

storage containers	
Yolo Knitters, linens

Cam
Summer campers enjoying parachute games


